EPIC Suisse AG

Audited Consolidated Financial Statements

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020



EPIC Suisse Ltd, Zurich

Statutory Auditor's Report on the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements to the General Meeting

Consolidated Financial Statements 2021



KPMG AG

Badenerstrasse 172 PO Box CH-8036 Zurich

+41 58 249 31 31 kpmg.ch

Independent Auditor's Report to the Board of Directors of EPIC Suisse Ltd, Zurich

Report on the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements

Opinion

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of EPIC Suisse Ltd and its subsidiaries (the Group), which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2021, the consolidated statement of profit or loss, the consolidated statement of comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion the accompanying consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2021, and its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS).

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with Swiss law, International Standards on Auditing (ISAs). Our responsibilities under those provisions and standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the requirements of the Swiss audit profession, as well as the International Ethics Standards Board for Accountants' International Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (including International Independence Standards) (IESBA Code), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Responsibility of the Management and those Charged with Governance for the Consolidated Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with IFRS, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.



EPIC Suisse Ltd, Zurich

Statutory Auditor's Report on the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements to the General Meeting

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with ISAs, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the Group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.



EPIC Suisse Ltd, Zurich

Statutory Auditor's Report on the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements to the General Meeting

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

KPMG AG

Reto Benz Licensed Audit Expert Auditor in Charge Daniel Gehring Licensed Audit Expert

Zurich, 25 February 2022

Enclosure:

Consolidated financial statements, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position, the consolidated statement of profit or loss, the consolidated statement of comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity, the consolidated statement of cash flows and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

Table of Contents

Conso	olidated statement of profit or loss	1
Conso	olidated statement of comprehensive income	2
Conso	olidated statement of financial position	3
Conso	olidated statement of cash flows	5
Conso	olidated statement of changes in equity	6
Notes	to the Consolidated financial statements	7
1	Reporting entity	7
2	Accounting framework	7
3	Basis of preparation	7
4	Basis of consolidation	
5	Critical accounting judgments and key sources of estimation uncertainty	8
6	Standards and interpretations issued but not yet effective	
7	Segment reporting	
8	Rental income from real estate properties	12
9	Direct expenses related to properties	
10	Personnel expenses	
11	Operating expenses	
12	Administrative expenses	15
13	Financial result	
14	Income tax expenses	16
15	Tenant receivables	
16	Real estate properties	
17	Other non-current assets	
18	Shareholders' balances	
19	Current and non-current financial liabilities	
20	Accrued expenses and deferred income	
21	Derivative financial instruments	
22	Financial risk management	
23	Share capital	29
24	Earnings per share ('EPS') and NAV per share	
25	Shareholders	
26	Related parties	
27	Contingencies and commitments	
28	Events after the reporting date	
29	Significant accounting policies	
30	Definition of Non-GAAP measures	

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Consolidated statement of profit or loss

CHF ('000)	Notes	2021	2020
Cin (888)	110100		
Rental income from real estate properties	8	58'623	54'61;
Other income		1'726	1'88
Total income		60'349	56'50 ⁻
Gains from revaluation of properties	16	50'581	32'56
Losses from revaluation of properties	16	(1'721)	(24'149
Net gain (loss) from revaluation		48'860	8'410
Direct expenses related to properties	9	(5'480)	(7'159
Personnel expenses	10	(2'886)	(3'033
Operating expenses	11	(512)	(777
Administrative expenses	12	(2'580)	(4'668
Total operating expenses		(11'458)	(15'637
Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA)		97'751	49'28
Depreciation		(187)	(178
Earnings before interest and tax (EBIT)		97'564	49'102
Financial income	13	3'880	81:
Financial expenses	13	(7'457)	(9'252
Financial result		(3'577)	(8'439
Earnings before tax (EBT)		93'987	40'66
Income tax expenses	14	(16'501)	(6'281
Profit		77'486	34'382
EBITDA excl. revaluation on properties		48'891	40'86
EBT excl. revaluation on properties and derivatives		41'261	34'18
Number of shares (in '000)	23	7'500	7'50
Basic and diluted earnings per share (in CHF)	24	10.33	4.58

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Consolidated statement of comprehensive income

CHF ('000)	Notes	2021	2020
Profit		77'486	34'382
Items that will not be reclassified subsequently to profit and loss			
- Remeasurement of defined benefit obligations (net of taxes)	10, 14	143	(20)
Total comprehensive income		77'629	34'362

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Consolidated statement of financial position

CHF ('000)	Notes	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
ASSETS			
AGGETG			
<u>Current assets</u>			
Cash and cash equivalents		18'240	23'217
Tenant receivables	15	1'264	1'135
Other receivables		1'271	1'741
Current derivative financial assets		-	
Accrued income and prepaid expenses	2	1'078	2'193
Total current assets		21'853	28'286
Non-current assets			
Real estate properties			
- Investment properties in operation	16	1'433'982	1'316'759
- Investment properties under development / construction	16	31'810	12'932
Total real estate properties		1'465'792	1'329'691
Other intangible assets		9	
Other tangible assets		416	324
Right-of-use assets		613	724
Non-current derivative financial assets	21	970	
Other non-current financial assets		50	50
Other non-current assets	17	5'587	5'204
Deferred tax assets	14	321	1'04′
Accrued income	2	2'870	2'272
Total other non-current assets		10'836	9'624
Total non-current assets		1'476'628	1'339'31
Total assets		1'498'481	1'367'601

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Consolidated statement of financial position

CHF ('000)	Notes	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
LIABILITIES			
<u>Current liabilities</u>			
Current financial liabilities	19	65'539	120'76
Current derivative financial liabilities	21	1'504	1'00
Trade payables		2'758	1'63
Current income tax liabilities		5'009	7'18
Other payables		878	19
Accrued expenses and deferred income	20	7'670	12'88
Total current liabilities		83'358	143'67
Non-current liabilities			
Shareholders' loans payables	18	6'587	5'09
Other non-current liabilities		3	
Non-current financial liabilities	19	713'952	608'67
Non-current derivative financial instruments	21	26	3'42
Pension obligations	10	642	81
Deferred tax liabilities	14	116'048	102'69
Total non-current liabilities		837'258	720'69
Total liabilities		920'616	864'36
EQUITY			
Share capital	23	300	30
Share premium	23	279'117	282'11
Retained earnings		298'448	220'81
Total equity		577'865	503'23
Total liabilities and equity		1'498'481	1'367'60
Number of shares (in '000)	23	7'500	7'50
Net asset value ("NAV") per share (in CHF)	24	77.05	67.1

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Consolidated statement of cash flows

CHF ('000)	Notes	2021	2020
A - Operating activities			
Earnings before tax (EBT)		93'987	40'663
Adjustments for:			
- Financial result	13	3'577	8'439
- Revaluations on properties	16	(48'860)	(8'416)
- Depreciation		187	178
- Other		42	69
Changes:			
- Tenant net receivables		(129)	(291)
 Other receivables, accrued income and prepaid expenses 		720	(2'768)
- Trade payables		(381)	227
 Other payables, accrued expenses and deferred income 		(461)	318
Income tax paid		(5'017)	(2'943)
Net cash flows from operating activities		43'665	35'476
B – Investment activities			
Investments in tangible assets		(85)	(1)
Investments in real estate properties	16	(89'622)	(36'400)
Net cash flows used in investment activities		(89'707)	(36'401)
C – Financing activities			
Proceeds from bank debt	19	58'905	57'406
Repayment of bank debt	19	(8'490)	(4'666)
Bank interest paid	19	(6'765)	(6'154)
Lease payments	19	(859)	(300)
Other finance costs paid	19	(75)	(196)
Proceeds from shareholders' loans	19	11'000	-
Repayment of shareholders' loans	19	(9'300)	(18'653)
Interest in relation to shareholders' loans	19	(351)	(9'347
Dividends paid to shareholders		(3'000)	(8'010)
Net cash flows from financing activities		41'065	10'080
Net change in cash		(4'977)	9'155
Net cash at the beginning of the year		23'217	14'062
Net cash at the end of the year		18'240	23'217

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Consolidated statement of changes in equity

CHF ('000)	Notes	Share capital	Share premium	Retained earnings	Total equity
As at 31 December 2019		300	290'127	186'457	476'884
Profit				34'382	34'382
Other comprehensive income				(20)	(20
Total comprehensive income				34'362	34'362
Dividend distribution	23		(8'010)	_	(8'010
As at 31 December 2020		300	282'117	220'819	503'236
Profit				77'486	77'486
Other comprehensive income				143	143
Total comprehensive income				77'629	77'629
Dividend distribution	23		(3'000)	_	(3'000
As at 31 December 2021		300	279'117	298'448	577'865

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Notes to the Consolidated financial statements

1 Reporting entity

EPIC Suisse AG (hereafter "the Company") was incorporated on 5 December 2016 and is organised under the laws of Switzerland for an unlimited period. The Company and its direct and indirect subsidiaries together are referred to as (the) "EPIC Group".

The registered office of the Company is established in Zurich, Switzerland.

EPIC Group operates in the real estate sector and its activities generally include the investment in the holding and management of investment properties. The strategy is to hold investment properties with the view to generate stable and sustainable results for the long term.

The Company holds 16 subsidiaries which own 25 properties. All entities are ultimately controlled by the majority shareholder Alrov Properties & Lodgings Ltd ("Alrov"), which prepares consolidated financial statements in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS).

2 Accounting framework

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with IFRS as published by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB).

The same consolidation, accounting and valuation principles have been applied as for the 2020 consolidated annual financial statements with two exceptions. The Company has initially adopted *Interest Rate Benchmark Reform – Phase 2 (Amendments to IFRS 9, IAS 39, IFRS 7, IFRS 4 and IFRS 16)* from 1 January 2021. These amendments provide practical relief from the rules for modifications of financial instruments for changes triggered by the IBOR reform. The Company uses variable rate debt and interest rate swaps that were previously based on CHF-LIBOR. Due to the IBOR reform, CHF-LIBOR was replaced by CHF-SARON (see Notes 19 and 21). In accordance with the practical relief, the change to CHF-SARON was implemented by updating the effective interest rate of the variable rate debt and the fair value measurement of the interest rate swaps. In addition, the accrued income from rent-free periods was split in a current and a non-current portion. This led to a reclassification in the amount of CHF 2.272 million to non-current assets for 2020.

The Company's financial year starts on 1 January and ends on 31 December.

The consolidated financial statements were authorised for issue for the year ended 31 December 2021 by the Company's board of directors on 23 February 2022.

3 Basis of preparation

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a historical cost basis, except for investment properties and derivative financial instruments that have been measured at fair value.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Swiss Francs (CHF), which is the functional currency of the Company and its subsidiaries. All values are rounded to the nearest thousand Swiss Francs unless otherwise stated. Transactions denominated in foreign currencies are immaterial.

4 Basis of consolidation

Subsidiaries are entities controlled by the Company. The Company controls an entity when it is exposed to, or has rights to, variable returns from its involvement with the entity and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the entity. In assessing control, potential voting rights that presently are exercisable are taken into account. Subsidiaries are fully consolidated from the date on which control is transferred to

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

the Company. They are deconsolidated from the date that control ceases. All of EPIC Group's companies have 31 December as their year-end.

Intercompany transactions, balances and unrealised gains and losses on transactions between EPIC Group's companies are eliminated. A list of the consolidated entities is set out below:

Legal entity name	Domicile	Share capital	Capital and voting interests		
		As at 31 Dec 21	2021	2020	
		CHF	%	%	
EPIC Suisse AG	CH	300'000			
P.I.H. Property Investment Holdings Luxembourg S.A. ("PIH")	LU	40'762	100%	100%	
EPiC ONE Property Investment AG ("EPiC 1")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC THREE Property Investment AG ("EPiC 3")	CH	110'000	100%	100%	
EPiC FIVE Property Investment AG ("EPiC 5")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC SEVEN Property Investment AG ("EPiC 7")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC NINE Property Investment AG ("EPiC 9")	CH	206'100	100%	100%	
EPiC TEN Property Investment AG ("EPiC 10")	CH	120'000	100%	100%	
EPiC ELEVEN Property Investment AG ("EPiC 11")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC TWELVE Property Investment AG ("EPiC 12")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC SIXTEEN Property Investment AG ("EPiC 16")	CH	210'000	100%	100%	
EPiC NINETEEN Property Investment AG ("EPiC 19")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC TWENTY Property Investment AG ("EPiC 20")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC TWENTY-ONE Property Investment AG ("EPiC 21")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC TWENTY-TWO Property Investment AG ("EPiC 22")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPiC TWENTY-THREE Property Investment AG ("EPiC 23")	CH	100'000	100%	100%	
EPIC Suisse Property Management GmbH ("EPIC SPM")	СН	20'000	100%	100%	
CH = Zurich, Switzerland, LU = Luxembourg City, Luxembourg					

In the text, the Swiss subsidiaries' name will be abbreviated as follows: "EPiC 1" for EPiC ONE Property Investment AG etc. and EPIC SPM for EPIC Suisse Property Management GmbH, the management company.

PIH serves as holding company of most of the Swiss entities (except EPiC 20 and EPiC 21 directly held by the Company). The purpose of the Swiss property entities (EPiC 1 to EPiC 23) is to acquire, hold, lease and sell commercial premises.

On 21 June 2021 (with retroactive effect on 1 January 2021) EPiC 2 and EPiC 4 were merged with EPiC 10, and EPiC 15 and EPiC 18 were merged with EPiC 16.

5 Critical accounting judgments and key sources of estimation uncertainty

IFRS requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of accounting policies and reported amounts of assets and liabilities, income and expenses. Actual results may differ from these estimates. Revisions to the accounting estimates are recognised in the year in which the estimates are revised if the revisions affect only that period, or in the year of the revisions and future periods if the revisions affect both current and future periods.

Information about assumptions and estimation uncertainties that have a significant risk of resulting in a material adjustment in the following financial year is included in the following notes:

- Note 16 Real estate properties determining the fair value of the investment properties in operation and investment properties under development / construction requires the application of valuation techniques and the use of various estimates and assumptions.
- Note 14 Income tax expenses the determination of tax liabilities is based on estimates.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

6 Standards and interpretations issued but not yet effective

Certain new or amended standards and interpretations have been published that have to be applied in future financial periods, but are not yet adopted. These new or amended standards issued but not yet effective are not expected to have a significant impact on EPIC Group's consolidated financial statements.

The following new and amended standards and interpretations have not been adopted in advance:

Standard	Effective date	Planned application by EPIC Group in reporting year
Covid-19-Related Rent Concessions beyond 30 June 2021 (Amendment to IFRS 16)	1 Apr 2021	1 Jan 2022
Onerous Contracts – Cost of Fulfilling a Contract (Amendment to IAS 37)	1 Jan 2022	1 Jan 2022
Annual Improvements to IFRS Standards 2018-2020	1 Jan 2022	1 Jan 2022
Property, Plant and Equipment: Proceeds before intended Use (Amendments to IAS 16)	1 Jan 2022	1 Jan 2022
Reference to the Conceptual Framework (Amendment to IFRS 3)	1 Jan 2022	1 Jan 2022
Disclosure of Accounting Policies (Amendments to IAS 1 and IFRS Practice Statement 2)	1 Jan 2023	1 Jan 2023
Definition of Accounting Estimates (Amendments to IAS 8)	1 Jan 2023	1 Jan 2023
Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from a Single Transaction (Amendments to IAS 12)	1 Jan 2023	1 Jan 2023
IFRS 17, 'Insurance contracts' (Amendments to IFRS 17)	1 Jan 2023	1 Jan 2023
Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture (Amendments to IFRS 10 and IAS 28)	Optional	Undefined

7 Segment reporting

Two operating and reporting segments have been identified based on management's approach to and monitoring of the business. EPIC Group's primary decision-making authority is the Company's board of directors. The group's operating activities are divided in accordance to the real estate properties' classification: (i) Investment properties in operation and (ii) Investment properties under development / construction. Investment properties categorised under "Development / construction" are to be held thereafter by the group for renting (i.e. no intention to be sold). An additional description of the two segments is included in the accounting policy for real estate properties in note 29.

Each property is classified under one category, with the exception of two properties as at 31 December 2021, which have a yielding part as well as a development part. In EPiC 19, the property is undergoing various phases of development and the second and third phases (buildings C & D) remain in the development segment (see further below). The same applied for the land reserve in EPiC 21. A property under development / construction will move to the category Investment properties in operation once the development or construction (for all or part of the property in case of construction undertaken in phases) has been completed.

Following (close to) completion of some developments in 2020, buildings A&B in EPiC 19 (phase 1) as well as the property Biopôle Serine (previously called Biopôle SB-A) in EPiC 20 were moved from investment properties under development / construction to investment properties in operation as at 31 December 2020. For segment and key performance indicator reporting purposes for 2020, those two properties remained in the development / construction segment for consistency reasons. The transfer between categories was only

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

effective at 31 December 2020.

Expenses are only allocated to the segments down to "Net operating income" which is defined as rental income and other income minus direct expenses related to the properties. This is the measure of profit or loss used by the board of directors to review the performance of the segments. Segment assets and liabilities reported to the board of directors only include real estate properties and mortgage-secured debt as well as the derivative financial assets and liabilities. Since EPIC Group operates exclusively in Switzerland, no information on geographical areas is presented.

			2021	······································	
CHF ('000)	Invest. prop in operation	Invest. prop under D / C ¹	Total segments	Reconciliation	Tota Group
Rental income	58'619	4	58'623		58'623
Other income	1'725	1	1'726	-	1'72
Total income	60'344	5	60'349	-	60'34
Direct expenses related to the properties	(5'461)	(19)	(5'480)	-	(5'480
Net operating income	54'883	(14)	54'869	-	54'869
Personnel expenses				(2'886)	(2'886
Operating expenses				(512)	(512
Administrative expenses				(2'580)	(2'580
Total other operating expenses				(5'978)	(5'978
EBITDA before portfolio revaluation					48'89
Net gain (loss) from revaluation	42'503	6'357	48'860	_	48'860
EBITDA after portfolio revaluation	97'386	6'343	103'729	(5'978)	97'75
Depreciation				(187)	(187
EBIT					97'56
		31	Dec 2021		
Assets					
Real estate properties fair value	1'433'982	31'810	1'465'792	-	1'465'792
Derivative financial assets	970		970		970
Total segment assets					1'466'762
Assets not split between segments				31'719	31'719
Total assets	1'434'952	31'810	1'466'762	31'719	1'498'48
Liabilities					
Mortgage-secured debt	732'804	-	732'804	32'900	765'704
Derivative financial liabilities	1'530	-	1'530	-	1'530
Total segment liabilities					767'234
Liabilities not split between segments				153'382	153'382
Total liabilities	734'334	-	734'334	186'282	920'616

¹ Invest. prop. under D / C stands for Investment properties under development / construction

10

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

			2020		
CHF ('000)	Invest. prop in operation	Invest. prop under D / C ²	Total segments	Reconciliation	Tota Group
Rental income	51'914	2'698	54'612		54'612
Other income	1'866	13	1'879	10	1'889
Total income	53'780	2'711	56'491	10	56'50°
Direct expenses related to the properties	(6'883)	(276)	(7'159)	-	(7'159
Net operating income	46'897	2'435	49'332	10	49'34
Personnel expenses				(3'033)	(3'033
Operating expenses				(777)	(777
Administrative expenses				(4'668)	(4'668
Total other operating expenses				(8'478)	(8'478
EBITDA before portfolio revaluation					40'864
Net gain (loss) from revaluation	3'484	4'932	8'416	-	8'41
EBITDA after portfolio revaluation	50'381	7'367	57'748	(8'468)	49'280
Depreciation				(178)	(178
EBIT					49'102
		31	Dec 2020		
Assets					
Real estate properties fair value	1'195'049	134'642	1'329'691	-	1'329'69
Total segment assets					1'329'69
Transfers between categories ("TbC")	121'710	(121'710)	-	-	
Total segment assets after TbC	1'316'759	12'932	1'329'691	-	1'329'69
Assets not split between segments				37'910	37'91
Total assets	1'316'759	12'932	1'329'691	37'910	1'367'60
Liabilities					
Mortgage-secured debt	624'444	62'845	687'289	28'000	715'28
Derivative financial liabilities	4'426	-	4'426	-	4'42
Total segment liabilities					719'71
Transfers between categories ("TbC")	62'845	(62'845)	-		
Total segment liabilities after TbC	691'715	-	691'715	28'000	719'71
Liabilities not split between segments				144'650	144'650
Total liabilities	691'715	-	691'715	172'650	864'36

There are no differences between the accounting and valuation principles used for segment reporting and those used for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements. For details about the amounts invested in the segments during the year, please refer to note 16.

² Invest. prop. under D / C stands for Investment properties under development / construction

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

8 Rental income from real estate properties

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Investment properties in operation	58'619	51'914
Investment properties under development / construction	4	2'698
Total rental income from real estate properties	58'623	54'612

The pandemic coronavirus / COVID-19 that broke out in the first quarter of 2020 had an impact on the Company's balance sheet and income statement during 2020 and to a lesser extent in 2021. The EPIC Group remained in close contact with its tenants. For those especially affected by the crisis, the EPIC Group strove to find solutions by granting rent free periods, in exchange, where possible and appropriate, for an extension of the tenants' lease agreement.

The EPIC Group makes the distinction between rent free periods granted with or without an extension of the lease term. In the absence of lease term extension, the rent-free period granted is considered as a pure "Covid-19" effect. If an extension of the lease term was agreed, the first month of free rent is considered as a pure "Covid-19" effect, the remainder is considered as a benefit granted in exchange of the extension ("Extension triggered by Covid-19" effect).

In 2021, CHF 0.3 million of free rent as a pure "Covid-19" effect were granted and CHF 0.2 million as "Extension triggered by Covid-19" effect (in 2020 CHF 0.8 million and CHF 0.4 million respectively). Those two effects represented respectively 0.5% and 0.3% of the 2021 group's total target rental income (in 2020 1.3% and 0.7%).

The real estate properties are leased to tenants under operating leases with the vast majority of rents payable monthly or quarterly. Rentals are mainly fixed and linked to the development of a consumer price index. Rental agreements generally contain an index clause stating that rents may be increased on the basis of the consumer price index. As at 31 December 2021, 65.8% of the rent agreements were 100% linked to indexation based on the consumer price index, 22.9% linked to 75% to 99% of the index and the remaining 11.3% were linked to 74% or less of the index.

Over the two periods presented, variable rent depending on the tenant's sales represented less than 1% of the rental income.

The table below indicates the future rental income expected to be generated from rental agreements in place at year end.

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Within one year	59'971	53'792
1 - 2 years	57'833	50'587
2 - 3 years	53'120	45'520
3 - 4 years	46'695	38'743
4 - 5 years	42'064	31'721
In more than 5 years	262'238	224'615
Total	521'921	444'978

The group is exposed to changes in the residual value at the end of the current leases. However, because the group typically enters into new operating leases, it will not immediately realise any reduction in residual value at the end of these leases. Nevertheless, expectations about the future residual values are reflected in the fair value of the properties which impacts the group's profit.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

The five largest tenants (tenants belonging to the same group are shown under the group's name) measured according to their annual 2021 rental income are shown in the below table:

CHF ('000) / %	2021		2020	
Coop group	11'388	19.4%	11'551	21.2%
Centre Hospitalier Universitaire Vaudois group	5'449	9.3%	4'999	9.2%
Migros group	4'841	8.3%	4'682	8.6%
Hitachi Zosen Inova AG	3'398	5.8%	3'121	5.7%
Incyte Biosciences International S.à r.l.			2'638	4.8%
XPO Supply Chain Switzerland Sagl	3'017	5.1%		
The five largest tenants	28'093	47.9%	26'991	49.5%

9 Direct expenses related to properties

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Maintenance costs for real estate	1'684	2'710
Energy and ancillary costs	957	864
Insurances	653	549
Management costs for real estate	352	485
Property tax expenses	1'219	1'029
Other direct costs	615	1'522
Total direct expenses related to properties	5'480	7'159

10 Personnel expenses

OUE (OOO)		
CHF (*000)	2021	2020
Salaries	2'381	2'505
Social security contributions	183	189
Expenses for defined benefit plans	120	158
Other personnel expenses	24	(39)
Board member expenses	178	220
Total personnel expenses	2'886	3'033
Number of employees (#)		
Number of employees at year end	19.0	19.0
Full-time equivalents at year end	16.6	16.6
Number of board members (#)		
Number of board members receiving a fee at year end	3.0	3.0

For more information about related parties, please refer to note 26.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

EPIC Group is affiliated to three independent collective foundations administrating the pension plans of various employers. The employees, their spouses and children are insured against the financial consequences of old age, death and disability. Retirement benefits are based on the accumulated retirement savings capital made up of contributions by employers and the employees and interest thereon and can either be drawn as a life-long pension or as a lump sum payment.

The pension liabilities (in relation to the employees located in Switzerland) are included on a net basis under pension obligations in the balance sheet and can be split as follows:

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Defined benefit obligations at 31 December	2'996	2'677
Fair value of plan assets at 31 December	(2'354)	(1'862)
Deficit / (surplus) at 31 December	642	815

Defined benefit expenses for these plans recognised in the statement of profit or loss can be split as per the below table. Current service costs and administration costs are included in personnel expenses and interest expense and interest income on plan assets in financial result.

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Current service costs	157	157
Past service	(38)	-
Interest expense	6	5
Interest (income) on plan assets	(4)	(4)
Administration costs	1	1
Net defined benefit expenses	122	159

The defined benefit expenses recognised in the statement of comprehensive income are detailed below.

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Actuarial (gain) / loss on defined benefit obligation	87	-
Return on plan assets (excl. interest income)	(263)	25
Deferred tax	33	(5)
Net re-measurement of defined benefit obligations	(143)	20

The reconciliations to the defined benefit obligations and fair value of the plan assets are shown in the following two tables.

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Defined benefit obligations as at 1 January	2'676	2'438
Interest expense on defined benefit obligation	6	5
Current service costs (employer)	157	157
Contributions by plan participants	117	117
Benefits (paid) / deposited	(10)	(41)

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Past service cost	(38)	-
Administration costs	1	1
Actuarial (gain) loss on defined benefit obligations	87	-
Defined benefit obligations as at 31 December	2'996	2'677

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Fair value of plan assets at 1 January	1'862	1'690
Interest income on plan assets	4	4
Contributions by the employer	118	117
Contributions by plan participants	117	117
Benefits (paid) / deposited	(10)	(41)
Return on plan assets (excl. interest income)	263	(25)
Fair value of plan assets as at 31 December	2'354	1'862

The main parameters used for the valuation are described below:

CHF % / #	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Discount rate	0.2%	0.2%
Long-term expected rate of salary increase	1% flat	1% flat
Long-term expected benefit increase	0.0%	0.0%
Long-term expected inflation	0.5%	0.5%
Long-term expected interest on retirement capital	0.5%	0.5%
Expected age of retirement	F – 64 years	F – 64 years
•	M – 65 years	M – 65 years

11 Operating expenses

015 (000)		
CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Rent	86	80
Travel and representation expenses	80	92
Other operating expenses (such as IT, general office	346	605
expenses, non-recoverable VAT, capital taxes)	340	003
Total operating expenses	512	777

12 Administrative expenses

CHF ('000)	2021	20	020
Legal fees	277	-	792
Tax consultancy fees	383		552

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Other consultancy fees	1'271	2'318
Accounting and audit fees	648	1'000
Transaction costs	1	6
Total administrative expenses	2'580	4'668

In Other consultancy fees are also included business development costs for investment properties such as for example planning costs relating to potential developments and compilation of feasibility studies for projects subject to external influences (outside EPIC Group's control) which makes it uncertain whether they will be at all realised. For this reason, these costs have been charged to "Other consultancy fees" until there is certainty about the realisation of the projects in question. In 2020, costs for CHF 1.6 million in relation to a suspended IPO process were booked in various captions of the administrative expenses, of which CHF 0.1 million were then capitalised under "Accrued income and prepaid expenses".

13 Financial result

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
<u>Financial income</u>		
Revaluation gain from financial instruments (derivatives)	3'866	-
Derivatives income	-	240
Other financial income	14	573
Total financial income	3'880	813
<u>Financial expenses</u>		
Interest expenses on loans from shareholders	(146)	(330)
Loan interest expenses	(5'721)	(5'463)
Derivatives expenses	(1'002)	(909)
Interest expenses on lease liabilities	(566)	(537)
Revaluation loss from financial instruments (derivatives)	-	(1'941)
Other financial expenses	(22)	(72)
Total financial expenses	(7'457)	(9'252)
Financial result	(3'577)	(8'439)

14 Income tax expenses

EPIC Group is subject to income taxes on federal, cantonal and municipal levels. Significant estimates are required in determining the liabilities for income and deferred taxes. There are transactions and calculations for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain. Where the final tax outcome of these matters is different from the amounts that were initially recorded, such differences will impact the current tax and deferred tax liabilities.

The taxation of gains from the disposal of properties is subject to a special property gains tax in cantons with the monistic tax system. The tax rates depend on the length of time the property is held and can vary significantly. In the calculation of deferred taxes on investment properties, a residual holding period is estimated for each property that reflects EPIC Group's strategy. If a sale was to be planned, the respective residual holding period would be applied. Otherwise, the tax payable on these properties is calculated on the basis of a holding period of a further 10 years after the balance sheet date. Should the actual holding period for a property deviate from the estimated holding period, the amount of tax applicable at the time the property is sold may vary considerably from the deferred tax estimated.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
Current tax expenses	(2'456)	1'192
Change in deferred net tax liabilities	(14'045)	 (7'473)
Total income tax expenses	(16'501)	(6'281)

The amount of current tax expenses includes the annual change in refund of complementary property tax in Vaud (CHF 383k in 2021 and CHF 464k in 2020).

The table below provides a reconciliation to tax expenses:

CHF ('000)	2021	2020
EBT	93'987	40'663
Applicable tax rate (%)	16.5	16.5
Tax expense at applicable tax rate	(15'508)	(6'709)
Non capitalized tax losses	(95)	(525)
Adjustments for current income taxes for other periods	(385)	(6)
Impact of changes in tax rates deferred tax	137	522
Other effects	(650)	437
Total tax expenses	(16'501)	(6'281)

The applicable tax rate in the periods under review is a mixed rate of approximately 16.5% over the last two years. In 2021, it takes into account the fact that profit subject to federal, cantonal and municipal income taxes is taxed at an average rate of approximately 16.3%, while property gains subject to property gains tax and federal income tax are taxed at rates from approximately 20% of up to 31% depending on the duration of the holding period and the location of the property. As the holding period increases, the average tax rate will be further reduced during the next years.

The real estate companies owned by the group are subject to the tax laws of the cantons in which the properties are located. Under IFRS, the reduced tax rates have been taken into account for the deferred tax liabilities as soon as they were "substantially enacted" (IAS 12), since the deferred taxes in IFRS are based on an assumed holding period of 10 years. The corporate income tax rates on the property income have been reduced significantly in various cantons under the corporate tax reform as per 1 January 2020 (Geneva, Glarus and St Gallen) and as per 1 January 2021 (Zurich) (already implemented in Vaud in 2019). These reduced rates were taken into account for the deferred taxes and resulted in a positive effect of CHF 137k in 2021.

The deferred tax liabilities and assets are allocated to the following balance sheet items:

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

CHF ('000)	2021		2020		
	Assets	Liabilities	Assets	Liabilities	
Real estate properties	-	109'796	-	97'181	
Provisions for major renovations	-	6'235	-	5'788	
Financial derivative instruments	166	62	802	-	
CIT on refund of CPT ³	-	767	-	716	
Accrued free rent	-	428	-	334	
Pension schemes	136	-	168	-	
Arrangement fees for credit facilities	-	31	-	11	
Tax losses carried forward	1'290	_	1'411	_	
Tax assets / liabilities before set-off	1'592	117'319	2'381	104'030	
Set-off of tax losses carried forward	(1'271)	(1'271)	(1'340)	(1'340)	
Total tax assets / liabilities	321	116'048	1'041	102'690	

EPIC Group has deferred tax assets and tax liabilities of CHF 0.3 million and CHF 116.0 million respectively as per 31 December 2021 (CHF 1.0 million / CHF 102.7 million by the end of 2020). Deferred taxes are substantially attributable to valuation differences in respect of investment properties, and to a lesser extent to derivatives, recaptured depreciation and renovation provisions. Deferred tax assets from tax losses are (partially) off-set with deferred tax liabilities related to valuation.

Applying the property gains tax rates that would be applicable in the event of a theoretical sale of all properties on 31 December 2021 (asset deal), the deferred tax liabilities would be CHF 12.1 million higher than the deferred tax liabilities reported as per 31 December 2021 (assuming an exit as per 31 December 2031). Significant tax savings may be achieved in a share deal exit.

The other comprehensive income has been presented net of tax. The tax effect amounted to CHF (33)k in 2021 and 5k in 2020.

15 Tenant receivables

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Rent and ancillary costs receivables	1'435	1'301
Doubtful debt allowances	(171)	(166)
Total tenant receivables	1'264	1'135

The rent and ancillary cost receivable balance as at 31 December 2021 increased by CHF 0.1 million compared to 31 December 2020. Rent and ancillary cost down payments receivables for 2021 decreased by CHF 0.4 million compared to 2020, while the accrued income for parking rent in relation to our property in Montreux increased by the same amount due to a timing difference in the settlement payment. In 2020, six months of parking rent (June to November) were received from the parking operator on 31 December 2020, while the payment for the same period in 2021 was received on 5 January 2022.

For tenants with an outstanding balance as the end of the period, EPIC Group calculated a doubtful debt provision on a case-by-case basis. EPIC Group distinguished between outstanding receivables triggered by Covid-19 and non-Covid cases as best as the management could assess it. The provisions triggered by the Covid-19 situation amounted to CHF 19k while the normal provisions amounted to CHF 152k.

The age structure of the tenant receivables can be split as follows:

³ CIT = Corporate income tax and CPT = Complementary property tax

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Balance not yet due	671	860
Balance overdue by up to 30 days	420	94
Balance overdue between 30 to 120 days	139	77
Balance overdue between 120 to 365 days	79	146
Balance overdue by more than 365 days	126	124
Total tenant receivables	1'435	1'301

16 Real estate properties

CHF ('000)	Invest. prop in operation	Invest. prop under D / C ⁴	Total Group
Market value as at 31 December 2019	1'172'860	113'904	1'286'764
Acquisition costs as at 1 January 2020	948'775	80'067	1'028'842
Subsequent expenditures	18'705	16'188	34'893
Adjustment of lease cost	-	(382)	(382)
Acquisition costs as at 31 December 2020 before TbC	967'480	95'873	1'063'353
Transfer between categories ("TbC")	88'627	(88'627)	_
Acquisition costs as at 31 December 2020 after TbC	1'056'107	7'246	1'063'353
Revaluation as at 1 January 2020	224'085	33'837	257'922
Revaluation gains	26'894	5'671	32'565
Revaluation losses	(23'410)	(739)	(24'149)
Revaluation as at 31 December 2020 before TbC	227'569	38'769	266'338
Transfer between categories ("TbC")	33'083	(33'083)	-
Revaluation as at 31 December 2020 after TbC	260'652	5'686	266'338
Market value as at 31 December 2020 before TbC	1'195'049	134'642	1'329'691
Market value as at 31 December 2020 after TbC	1'316'759	12'932	1'329'691
Acquisition costs as at 1 January 2021	1'056'107	7'246	1'063'353
New acquisitions	72'817	4'589	77'406
Subsequent expenditures	1'903	7'932	9'835
Acquisition costs as at 31 December 2021	1'130'827	19'767	1'150'594
Revaluation as at 1 January 2021	260'652	5'686	266'338
Revaluation gains	44'224	6'357	50'581
Revaluation losses	(1'721)	-	(1'721)
Revaluation as at 31 December 2021	303'155	12'043	315'198
Market value as at 31 December 2021	1'433'982	31'810	1'465'792

 $^{^{\}rm 4}$ Invest. prop. under D / C stands for Investment properties under development / construction

19

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Market value as estimated by the external valuer	1'455'560	1'318'621
Accrued operating lease income	(3'106)	(2'435)
Sub-total	1'452'454	1'316'186
Right-of-use of the land recognised separately	13'338	13'505
Fair value for financial reporting purposes	1'465'792	1'329'691

During 2021, EPIC group invested CHF 87.2 million in its portfolio whereof CHF 77.4 million were invested for the acquisition of one fully operational building as well for a land reserve (to be developed) next to it both held by EPiC 21. In relation to its properties under development / construction, CHF 7.8 million and CHF 0.1 million were allocated respectively to EPiC 23 and EPiC 19 (for the buildings C&D). With regard to other properties, mainly EPiC 19 (for the buildings A&B) and EPiC 20 benefited from an investment of CHF 1.1 million and CHF 0.6 million respectively.

During 2020, no acquisitions or disposals occurred. The group invested CHF 34.9 million in its portfolio, primarily in the property held by EPiC 4 in relation to the renovation of the shopping centre (CHF 15.9 million), the property in EPiC 20 for the finalisation of the construction of the building (CHF 10.7 million) and the property in EPiC 19 mainly for the completion of building A&B (CHF 5.0 million).

The revaluation of the properties as at 31 December 2021 resulted in a net unrealised value increase of CHF 48.9 million (CHF 8.4 million in 2020). All sectors and properties did benefit from unrealised revaluation gain, with the except of three properties (average weighted real discount rate was 3.32% as at 31 December 2021 versus 3.44% as at 31 December 2020). The increase in value was mainly driven by lower discount rates based, on one hand, on reduced yield expectations of real estate investors for Swiss properties and, on the other hand, based on the improved letting situations due to active management (such as new lease contracts, increased or stable WAULT) and progress made on the development projects.

The differences between capitalised costs (CHF 87.2 million in 2021 and CHF 34.9 million in 2020) and the amounts paid under investments in real estate properties in the consolidated statement of cash flows used in investment activities (CHF 89.6 million in 2021 and CHF 36.4 million in 2020) correspond to variations in accrued expenses, payables or receivables for VAT purposes.

Further information on the individual properties can be found at the end of the reporting under "Property details" in the annexes.

Details on valuation

The valuation of investment properties is carried out in accordance with the provisions of IFRS 13, under which fair value is defined as the price that would be received when selling an asset or that would be paid when transferring a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Under IFRS 13, valuation techniques are categorised into three levels in a fair value hierarchy depending on the extent to which fair value is based on observable input factors.

Fair value hierarchy	
Level 1	Quoted (unadjusted) market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
Level 2	Valuation techniques for which the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement is directly or indirectly observable
Level 3	Valuation techniques for which the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement is unobservable (usually determined based on management assumptions)

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

The valuation of investment properties is carried out using the discounted cash flow method (DCF), according to which a property's fair value is determined by calculating the projected future net income (rental income less operating, maintenance and rebuilding costs), discounted to the reporting date. No allowance is made for any possible transaction cost (such as taxes or transaction fees for example). Furthermore, the valuation does not account for any taxation (except of mandatory property taxes) or financing cost. The net income of operations is discounted individually for each property with due allowance for specific opportunities and threats, and with adjustments in line with prevailing market conditions and risks.

The expected capital expenditures for preserving the building and its structure are calculated by means of a lifecycle analysis of the individual building elements. The building structure's remaining lifespan is estimated and periodic refurbishments modelled based on the general condition of building elements as determined during the property inspection. Appropriate annual repair costs are calculated accordingly, and plausibility tested using comparables and Wüest Partner's own benchmarks. The calculation factors in 100% of expected repair costs in the first 10 years; the proportion applied from year 11 onwards is limited to the value-preserving investments.

In the case of properties under construction, the construction costs still to be incurred until completion are considered.

The discount rate applied to each property is market-derived and risk-adjusted and is dependent on individual opportunities and risks. Valuations are performed as of the balance sheet date (or during the year in case of significant value changes), by Wüest Partner AG, an external, independent and certified real estate appraiser having recent experience in the location and type of the investment property being valued.

As at 31 December 2021 and 2020, all properties have been individually valued by Wüest Partner AG.

As input factors with a material impact, such as discount rates, market rents and structural vacancy rates, generally have to be derived from information from less active markets, the valuations of all properties were categorised under level 3.

Significant inputs

The following table explains how the significant inputs used in the valuation are determined:

Rental income	Rents are factored into valuations based on contractually agreed conditions. For rental agreements of limited duration, the potential rental income attainable over the long term, from the current perspective, is applied in the valuation on expiry of the contractually agreed rental period. Potential rental income that is in line with the market is determined on the basis of the most recent rental agreements concluded either for the property concerned or for comparable properties in its immediate vicinity, and of the comprehensive real estate market research carried out by Wüest Partner AG.
	The plausibility of potential rental income from retail space is checked using calculations of market-standard turnover figures. For those existing leases, which include several different uses, the potential rents are calculated separately for each individual use. Genuine tenants' options to extend a lease are considered when actual rents are less than the market rents determined. Non-genuine options where provisions are in place for rents to be adjusted in line with market rents prevailing at a specific time are incorporated into the valuations as fixed-term rental agreements, as described above. For rental agreements of unlimited duration, adjustments in line with the potential rental income calculated take account of general conditions under rental law and property-specific fluctuations.
Operating and maintenance costs	In the case of operating costs, it was assumed that separate ancillary cost statements are issued and that the ancillary costs are consequently passed on in full or in part to tenants in line with the lease agreements. Maintenance (servicing and repairs) and rebuilding costs are calculated using a building analysis tool that determines the residual life of the individual construction components based on an analysis of the building's current condition, models periodic renovations and calculates the associated annuities. The values arrived at are plausibility tested using the cost benchmarks compiled by Wüest Partner AG.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Construction costs (investment under constructions)	The construction cost estimates are based on the financial forecasts for the individual projects (where available) and are independently evaluated. Where the construction costs are already secured by means of service contracts with general and full-service contractors, these are used in the measurement.
Discount rate	Discounting is undertaken for each property in accordance with location and property- specific criteria. These reflect both the location-relevant features of the macro and micro situation and the fundamental parameters of the current market and letting situation. The discount rates applied are verified empirically based on known changes of ownership and transaction data.

Non-observable inputs

Market rents, vacancy rates and discount rates have been identified as the non-observable input factors with a material impact. They are summarised in the table below.

Category / level / Valuation method			Non observable Input factor	Ranges (weighted average)		
				2021	2020	
	0004	5041000	Discount rate (real) (%)	2.85% - 3.8% (3.38%)	2.95% - 3.85% (3.46%	
Retail Level 3 DCF	2021 2020	581'090 575'680	Achievable long-term market rents per sqm and year	CHF 173 – CHF 360 (CHF 247 per sqm and year)	(CHF 246 per sqm and	
			Structural vacancy rate (%)	3.5% - 5.2% (4.8%)	3.5% - 5.3% (4.8%	
			Discount rate (real) (%)	2.7% - 3.8% (3.14%)	2.85% - 4.0% (3.33%	
Offices Level 3 DCF		639'490 612'279	Achievable long-term market rents per sqm and year	CHF 266 – CHF 359 (CHF 298 per sqm and year)		
			Structural vacancy rate (%)	5.0% - 7.3% (5.8%)	5.0% - 7.3% (5.7%	
	•		Discount rate (real) (%)	3.35% - 3.95% (3.66%)	3.55% - 4.05% (3.82%	
Logistics / industrial Level 3 DCF	2021	203'170 117'730	Achievable long-term market rents per sqm and year	CHF 84 – CHF 153 (CHF 96 per sqm and Year)	(CHF 106 per sqm and	
			Structural vacancy rate (%)	5.0% - 5.8% (5.1%)	÷	
Under development			Discount rate (real) (%)	3.75% - 4.0% (3.9%)	4.0% - 4.4% (4.23%	
/ construction Level 3	2021	31'810 12'932	Achievable long-term market rents per sqm and year	CHF 86 – CHF 294 (CHF 156 per sqm and Year)	CHF 179 – CHF 17 (CHF 179 per sqm an yea	
DCF			Structural vacancy rate (%)	5.0% - 5.0% (5.0%)	5.0% - 5.0% (5.0%	

Total portfolio	2021	1'455'560
Level 3 DCF	2020	1'318'621

The table below shows the reconciliation between the valuation from the external valuer and the fair value for financial reporting purposes per category as at 31 December 2021.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

CHF ('000)	External valuation	Accrued operating lease income	Right-of-use of land	Fair value
Retail	581'090	-	-	581'090
Offices	639'490	(3'106)	13'338	649'722
Logistics / industrial	203'170	-	-	203'170
Under development / construction	31'810	-	-	31'810
Total	1'455'560	(3'106)	13'338	1'465'792

Sensitivity of input factors

Fair value increases with lower discount rates and structural vacancy rates and with higher market rents. The economic environment can be considered as exerting the greatest influence on input factors, with the factors outlined above influenced to varying degrees by market developments. Any intensification of pressure on market rents by negative economic sentiment is usually accompanied by a rise in property vacancy rates. Low interest rates usually prevail in such market circumstances, which have a positive impact on discount rates (as long as the property market maintains its attractiveness in comparison to the bond market). To an extent, therefore, changes to input factors may offset each other.

The following sensitivity analysis shows the impact of an increase or decrease in the discount rates used in the DCF valuation. As illustrated in the below table, a general reduction of 10 percentage points in the discount rate would increase the current fair value of the investment properties as at 31 December 2021 by 3.09% or CHF 45.0 million. A general increase of 10 percentage points in the discount rate would reduce the current fair value of the investment properties as at 31 December 2021 by 3.0% or CHF 43.6 million.

Weighted average discount rate (real) Change in basis points		Change in market value in CHF ('000)	Change in market value in %	Market value in CHF ('000)
+ 50	3.82%	(193'093)	(13.27%)	1'262'467
+ 40	3.72%	(158'748)	(10.91%)	1'296'812
+ 30	3.62%	(122'514)	(8.42%)	1'333'046
+ 20	3.52%	(84'205)	(5.79%)	1'371'355
+ 10	3.42%	(43'599)	(3.00%)	1'411'961
	3.32%			1'455'560
- 10	3.22%	44'993	3.09%	1'500'553
- 20	3.12%	93'600	6.43%	1'549'160
- 30	3.02%	145'410	9.99%	1'600'970
- 40	2.92%	200'840	13.80%	1'656'400
- 50	2.82%	260'220	17.88%	1'715'780

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

17 Other non-current assets

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Refund from complementary property tax	5'587	5'204
Total other non-current assets	5'587	5'204

In case of an asset deal, the complementary property taxes (impôt complémentaire or "CPT") paid by EPIC Group in the canton of Vaud will be repaid according to the Vaud tax law (art. 129 LI). However, the total amount to be refunded by the Vaud Tax Administration will be a maximum of fifteen times the annual property tax (in any case the amount to be refunded must not exceed the real estate transfer tax to be paid in connection with the asset deal).

18 Shareholders' balances

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Due within 12 months	-	-
Due 2 - 5 years	6'587	5'093
Due after 5 years	-	-
Total shareholders' payables	6'587	5'093

All shareholders' balances are with Alrov, denominated in CHF and unsecured. The interest cost corresponds to the finance costs borne by the shareholder plus a margin of 0.5%.

19 Current and non-current financial liabilities

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Mortgage-secured bank amortisation due within 12 months	12'655	7'065
Mortgage-secured bank loans due for extension or repayment	52'050	112'795
Directly attributable financing costs	(107)	(61)
Accrued mortgage and swap interest	85	127
Lease liabilities	856	840
Total current financial liabilities	65'539	120'766
Mortgage-secured bank loans	700'999	595'429
Directly attributable financing costs	(292)	(224)
Lease liabilities	13'245	13'469
Total non-current financial liabilities	713'952	608'674
Total financial liabilities	779'491	729'440

Some of the contracts with the banks contain clauses concerning financial covenants at the level of the Swiss subsidiaries such as loan to value ratio and interest coverage ratios. As at the reporting dates (and during the periods), EPIC Group was in compliance with its banks' obligations.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

CHF ('000) / %	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Total mortgage-secured bank loans	765'704	715'289
Interest expenses (mortgage and swaps)	6'723	6'372
Average %	0.88%	0.89%

The vast majority of the variable bank debt is based on a 1 to 3-month variable CHF-SARON interest rate. On the variable loans, which represent 65.6% of the total mortgage-secured bank liabilities as at 31 December 2021, the margins vary between 0.75% and 1.05% during 2021. Of the variable loans, 45.5% was hedged with swaps as at 31 December 2021. On the borrowing with fixed interest rates, those rates range between 0.53% and 1.2%.

On 28 December 2021, EPiC 23 signed a construction loan agreement for CHF 70 million for the future construction of two logistics buildings in Cheseaux-sur-Lausanne (see note on additional information about investment properties under development / construction), subject to certain conditions precedent. Nothing was drawn as at 31 December 2021.

The below table indicates the maturity profile of the mortgage-secured bank liabilities (future interests have been ignored for construction loan amounts without a defined maturity).

CHF ('000) / %	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Due within 12 months	71'131	126'042
Due 1 to 5 years	286'925	302'910
Due 6 to 10 years Due after 10 years	441'150	297'205
Construction loan without fixed maturity	-	18'546
Total mortgage-secured bank liabilities including future interest	799'206	744'703

The following table shows the maturity profile of the lease liabilities.

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Due within 12 months	865	851
Due 1 to 5 years	3'465	3'412
Due 6 to 10 years	3'643	3'757
Due after 10 years	14'264	14'989
Total lease liabilities including future interest	22'237	23'009

The tables below break down the changes in current and non-current financial liabilities between cash and non-cash effects.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

	31 Dec 20	Cash		Non-cash					31 Dec 21
CHF ('000)		Changes lease	Additions Disposals	Reclassifi cation	Total				
					2021				
Non-derivative financial liabilities									
Current financial liabilities	120'766	-	(16'114)	6'736	-	-	(175)	(45'674)	65'539
Non-current financial liabilities	608'674	58'905	-	615	-	84	-	45'674	713'952
Shareholders' loans	5'093	11'000	(9'651)	145	-	-	-	_	6'587

	31 Dec 19	Cash			No	n-cash			31 Dec 20
CHF ('000)		Inflow	Outflow	Accrued interest	FX impact	Changes lease	Additions Disposals	Reclassifi cation	Total
					2020				
Non-derivative financial liabilities									
Current financial liabilities	59'223	-	(11'284)	6'171	(571)	-	(17)	67'244	120'766
Non-current financial liabilities	618'370	57'406	-	551	-	(382)	(27)	(67'244)	608'674
Shareholders' loans	32'762	-	(28'000)	331	-	-	-	_	5'093

20 Accrued expenses and deferred income

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Accruals for property expenditures	4'000	8'131
Accruals for general expenses	1'530	1'260
Total accrued expenses	5'530	9'391
Rents received in advance	1'192	1'893
Down payments for ancillary costs	948	1'604
Total deferred income	2'140	3'497
Total accrued expenses and deferred income	7'670	12'888

21 Derivative financial instruments

The fair value of derivative financial instruments (interest rate swaps) is calculated as the present value of future cash flows. The interest rate swaps are used for hedging existing and future loans against rising interest rate. The table below summarises the fair value and maturities of the swaps.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Within 12 months	(1'504)	(1'003
Within 1 to 4 years	(1'057)	(2'920
After 5 years	2'001	(503
Total net negative fair value	(560)	(4'426
Total contract value	228'490	126'915

The variable interest rate is based on 3 months CHF–SARON. As at 31 December 2021, CHF 228.5 million of swaps have a fixed interest leg of 0.0% (on top of which the margins of the variable loans are to be added).

22 Financial risk management

The group's principal financial liabilities, other than derivatives, are loans and borrowings. The main purpose of those are to finance the acquisition and development of the group's property portfolio. In addition, short term receivables, payables and cash balances arise from day-to-day operations.

Through its activities, EPIC Group is exposed to various financial risks, the main ones being: market risk (interest rate), credit risk and liquidity risk. Risks are monitored regularly and risk management is carried out by the board of directors and management.

EPIC Group's overall risk management approach focuses on the unpredictability of financial markets and seeks to minimise potential adverse effects on EPIC Group's financial performance. EPIC Group reviews and monitors its exposure and risks related to solvency, liquidity and interest rates.

Market risk

Market risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in the market prices. This risk concerns the group's open positions in interest-bearing assets and liabilities, to the extent that these are exposed to general and specific market movements.

The **interest rate risk** can impact (a) the market value of financial instruments which are interest rate sensitive (fair value interest rate risk) and (b) future interest payments, as a result of fluctuations in the market interest rates (cash flow interest rate risk). The group's exposure to this risk relates primarily to its long-term debt obligations with floating interest rates. As at 31 December 2021, 64.3% of the total bank debt was hedged against interest fluctuations using swaps and fixed interest loans.

A change in interest rates by 0.1% would only have an insignificant impact on the profit or loss.

The **currency risk** is limited as the group is only active in Switzerland and almost all the transactions are carried out in CHF, the functional currency of the EPIC Group.

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk that one party to a financial instrument will cause a financial loss for the other party by failing to fulfil its obligation. Credit risk mainly arises from cash and cash equivalents held at banks, tenant receivables and other receivables.

Credit risk in connection with cash and cash equivalents held at banks is minimised by having those with

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

several first rank institutions. With regard to rental agreements, credit risk is reduced via creditworthiness checks and by monitoring the age structure of outstanding amounts.

The maximum exposure corresponds to the carrying amounts of the individual financial assets including derivative financial assets as shown in the table below (CHF 21.8 million in 2021 and CHF 26.1 million in 2020).

CHF ('000)	31 Dec 2021	31 Dec 2020
Cash and cash equivalents	18'240	23'217
Tenant receivables	1'264	1'135
Other receivables	1'271	1'741
Other non-current financial assets	50	50
Total financial assets measured at amortised cost	20'825	26'143
Current derivative financial assets	-	-
Non-current derivative financial assets	970	-
Total financial assets measured at fair value	970	_
Total financial assets	21'795	26'143

The carrying amount of the financial assets measured at amortised cost is a reasonable approximation of fair value.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the group will not be able to meet its financial obligations when becoming due. Investment properties are refinanced when necessary via medium to long-term loans. Liquidity is monitored on a regular basis and the group benefits from the main shareholder's credit facility lines when needed.

The table below sets out the contractual maturities of the main financial liabilities held by the group.

CHF ('000)	Carrying Amount	Less than 6 months	6 to 12 months	1 to 5 years	More than 5 years	Not defined	Contractual total
				2021			
Non-derivative financial liabilities (at amortised cost)							
Trade payables	2'758	2'758	-	-	-	-	2'758
Other payables	878	878	-	-	-	-	878
Accrued expenses	5'530	5'530	-	-	-	-	5'530
Financial liabilities (excluding lease liabilities)	765'390	60'185	10'924	286'650	441'134	-	798'893
Lease liabilities	14'101	432	433	3'465	17'907	-	22'237
Shareholder loans	6'587	-	-	6'587	-	-	6'587
Total non-derivative financial liabilities	795'244	69'783	11'357	296'702	459'041	-	836'883
Derivative financial liabilities							
(classified as held for trading)							
Interest rate swaps	1'530	786	718	629	(603)	-	1'530

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

		•		2020			
Non-derivative financial liabilities (at amortised cost)							
Trade payables	1'636	1'636	-	-	-	-	1'636
Other payables	190	190	-	-	-	-	190
Accrued expenses	9'391	9'391	-	-	-	-	9'391
Financial liabilities (excluding lease liabilities)	715'131	6'695	119'413	302'736	297'155	18'546	744'545
Lease liabilities	14'309	425	426	3'412	18'746	-	23'009
Shareholder loans	5'093	-	-	5'093	-	-	5'093
Total non-derivative financial liabilities	745'750	18'337	119'839	311'241	315'901	18'546	783'864
Derivative financial liabilities (classified as held for trading)							
Interest rate swaps	4'426	504	499	2'920	503	-	4'426

Fair value of financial instruments

EPIC Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure the fair value, maximising the use of relevant observable inputs and minimising the use of unobservable inputs significant to the fair value measurement as a whole.

Derivative financial instruments are the only financial instruments measured at fair value. The fair value of the interest rate swaps is calculated as the present value of future cash flows. Future cash flows are estimated based on forward interest rates (from observable yield curves at the end of the reporting period) and contract interest rates, discounted at a rate that reflects the credit risk of the counterparties. It can be allocated to level 2 according to the fair value hierarchy described in note 16.

The carrying value of short-term receivables (including tenant and other receivables and accrued income) and payables (trade and other) approximate their fair values as discounting is not material.

The fair value of the interest-bearing loan approximates its carrying value excluding issue costs. The group has no fixed-rate financial assets or liabilities that are classified at fair value through profit or loss. Fixed-rate financial instruments are measured at amortised costs.

Changes in the fair value of interest rate swaps are recognised in the financial result.

Capital management

With total equity of CHF 577.9 million as at 31 December 2021, the group has a solid capital base (equity ratio of 38.6% in 2021 and 36.8% in 2020). Mortgage bank loans (including interest) account for 51.1% of total assets as at year end 2021 (52.3% in 2020). Covenants are monitored on a regular basis and reported on quarterly.

EPIC Group aims to achieve a long-term loan to value ratio (as defined in note 30) of +/- 45% (this ratio equalled 51.4% as at 31 December 2021 and 52.4% as at 31 December 2020). The adjusted loan to value ratio (as defined in note 30) amounts to 51.9% in 2021 and 53.0% in 2020.

23 Share capital

As at 31 December 2021 and 31 December 2020, the Company's share capital amounts to CHF 300'000, represented by 7'500'000 shares with a par value of CHF 0.04 fully paid in.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

The Company paid a dividend of CHF 3.0 million in 2021 (CHF 0.4 per share) and of CHF 8.0 million in 2020 (CHF 1.068 per share) from the share premium.

The share premium of CHF 279.1 million as per the statutory balance sheet 2021 constitute foreign capital contribution reserves according to art. 5 para. 1quater lit. a of the Swiss Federal Law on Withholding Tax (effective as of 1 January 2020), which are unconditionally free of withholding tax upon distribution.

24 Earnings per share ('EPS') and NAV per share

Earnings per share and NAV per share is calculated by dividing the reported income and shareholders' equity respectively, by the weighted-average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the period.

CHF ('000) / in CHF	2021	2020
Profit	77'486	34'382
Number of average outstanding shares (in '000)	7'500	7'500
Basic EPS	10.33	4.58
Shareholders' equity	577'865	503'236
NAV per share	77.05	67.10

25 Shareholders

As at the reporting date, the following two shareholders held the following quota (%) of the Company's share capital:

77.8% - Alrov Properties & Lodgings Ltd, Tel-Aviv, Israel ('Alrov')

22.2% - EPIC LUXEMBOURG S.A., Luxembourg City, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg ('EPIC LUX')

EPIC LUX is controlled by a Jersey trust whose beneficiary is the Greenbaum family.

26 Related parties

The related parties encompass the key management personnel (being the members of the board of directors, CEO, CFO and Portfolio Director), the Alrov Group, EPIC LUX and companies controlled by members of the key management personnel.

Information on payables with shareholders are included in note 18. Interest charges accrued to Alrov during the periods amounted to CHF 0.1 million for 2021 and CHF 0.3 million for 2020 (see note 13).

Among the companies controlled by members of the board of directors is European Property Investment Corporation Ltd (London) ('EPIC UK') (which at the same time is also indirectly held by Alrov and EPIC LUX).

Stefan Breitenstein, Stephan Pfenninger and Ron Greenbaum became board members of the Company with effective date from 1 October 2017 on and Andreas Schneiter with effective date 1 April 2020. Stephan Pfenninger stepped down with effective date 29 February 2020. Tax Partner AG, co-owned by Stephan Pfenninger, invoiced fees for advisory services in the amount of 159k during January and February 2020.

The total compensation invoiced by the related parties for consulting fees and expenses, board members' and management remuneration can be broken down as follows:

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

CUE ((000)	Type of services	2021	2020
CHF ('000)	Type of Services	2021	2020
EPIC UK	Advisory services	312	494
Tax Partner AG	Tax consultancy services	-	159
Total services invoiced by rel	ated parties	312	653
Ron Greenbaum	Chairman of the board	85	85
Other external board members		83	124
Social security		10	11
Total remuneration of the boa	rd of directors	178	220
Short-term employee benefits		1'414	1'411
Total remuneration of manage	ement	1'414	1'411

As at 31 December 2021 and 31 December 2020, the outstanding balances for services invoiced by related parties amounted to CHF 32k and CHF 28k respectively.

EPIC UK, of which Ron Greenbaum is a director, rendered strategic management and / or IPO services to the group and charged a fee of CHF 0.28 million and CHF 0.46 million plus travel expenses in 2021 and 2020 respectively. This arrangement will be terminated beforehand in case of a successful IPO.

Management does not benefit from other long-term, termination or share-based payment benefits. The short-term employee benefits include the pension expenses.

27 Contingencies and commitments

As at 31 December 2021, capital commitments from concluded contracts for future developments, construction investments as well as investment properties under renovation totalled about CHF 12.2 million. Furthermore, capex amounts of CHF 5.1 million are subject to building permits.

Apart from as disclosed elsewhere in the consolidated financial statements, EPIC Group has no other contingencies.

28 Events after the reporting date

On 3 February 2022, EPiC 20 signed an addendum to its current bank loan agreement to increase it by CHF 1.45 million.

The current shareholders of the Company intend to declare a pre-IPO dividend of CHF 6.0 million (or CHF 0.8 per share), which will be payable before the year end.

29 Significant accounting policies

Real estate properties

Real estate properties (reported under non-current assets) are owned properties and properties held under a lease which are held and managed for long term rental yields and capital appreciation. They are classified as investment properties under IAS 40, including properties that are being constructed or developed for future use as investment property.

During 2021, the group owned 25 properties, which were the object of 27 separate valuations as at 31 December 2021, following the split of two properties (EPiC 19 & EPiC 21) into two categories, in line with

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

the stage of completion of the various phases of development (see annexes).

EPIC's Group's portfolio can be divided into four categories.

- Retail properties

This category encompasses properties whose main source of income relates to retail and shopping centres. They consist of 8 assets as at 31 December 2021 (8 in 2020).

- Office properties

Those properties mainly generate revenues from the rental of offices. With the exception of two properties, all other properties are recent with construction's years from and after 2002. Out of those two older properties, buildings A&B (EPiC 19), which were originally constructed in 1996 and 1950, were completely refurbished including reinforcements of the foundation. During the year 2021, this category comprised 12 assets (12 as at 31 December 2020 after the transfers of categories – see note 16).

- Logistics / industrial properties

This category includes logistics or light industrial buildings. During the year 2021, this category comprised 4 assets (3 in 2020).

- Properties under development / construction

Properties classified as properties under development / construction are generally non-yielding properties (i.e. no material income is generated throughout the construction / development phase), which require substantial work either for construction, renovation or conversion purposes or have been granted a building permission with construction to start in the near future. Following completion, the property is reclassified as either retail, offices, logistics / industrial. During the year 2021, there were three assets in this category (3 in 2020).

A property initially classified under one category might be moved to another category if its purpose has changed, following renovation or investment.

Investment properties are initially valued at cost at the time of initial recognition including directly attributable transaction costs. After initial recognition, they are recognised at fair value and the changes in value are recognised as revaluation gains or losses, respectively, in the consolidated statement of profit or loss.

Subsequent expenditures are capitalised to the asset's carrying amount only when it is probable that future economic benefits associated with the expenditure will flow to the group and the cost of the item can be measured reliably. All other costs (including repairs and maintenance) are expensed when incurred. When part of an investment is replaced, the carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognised.

The fair value of the properties as at the reporting date is determined by recognised external real estate valuation experts using recognised valuation techniques and the principles of IFRS 13. These valuations form the basis for the carrying amounts in the consolidated financial statements. Properties that are being redeveloped for continuing use as investment property continue to be measured at fair value.

A property is derecognised upon disposal or when the property is permanently withdrawn from use and no future economic benefits are expected from the disposal. Any gain or loss arising on derecognition of the property (calculated as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset) is included in profit or loss in the period in which the property is derecognized.

Derivative financial instruments

Derivative financial assets and liabilities are classified as financial assets or liabilities at fair value through profit or loss. They comprise interest rate swaps for hedging purposes (economic hedge). They are derecognised when the obligation under liability is discharged, cancelled or expires.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

EPIC Group does not apply hedge accounting in accordance with IFRS. Recognition of the derivative financial instruments takes place when the contracts are entered into. They are measured initially and subsequently at fair value. Gains or losses on derivatives in relation to fair value changes are recognised in the profit or loss under Financial Result.

Rental income

The group is the lessor in operating leases. Rental income from operating leases of investment property is recognized in profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease and presented as rental income in the consolidated statement of profit or loss. Rental income which is based on the lessee's revenue is recognised when it arises.

If the tenants are provided with significant incentives (e.g. long rent free periods), the cost of such incentives is recognised over the lease term on a straight-line basis as an adjustment of the rental income.

The lease term is the non-cancellable period of the lease together with any further term for which the tenant has the option to continue the lease, where management expects that it is reasonably certain that the tenant will exercise that option. The lease term includes also periods covered by an option to terminate the lease if management expects that it is reasonably certain that the tenant will not exercise that option. Initial direct costs incurred in relation to the negotiation and arrangement of an operating lease are added to the carrying amount of the underlying asset.

At present, EPIC Group has no rental agreements considered as finance leases.

Direct expenses related to investment properties

Direct expenses contain all costs which can be directly attributed to the investment properties. They mainly relate to maintenance, ancillary and energy, external property management, insurance and property taxes that cannot be passed on to the tenants.

Financial result

Finance income comprises interest income on loans granted, foreign currency gains and revaluation gains on derivatives that are recognised in the consolidated statement of profit or loss. Interest income is recognised as it accrues in profit or loss, using the effective interest method.

Finance costs comprise interest expense on borrowings and lease liabilities, revaluation losses on derivatives, foreign currency losses and other finance costs. Interest on loans taken out to finance investment properties under construction is not capitalised over the construction period because such investment properties are measured at fair value.

Tenant receivables

The tenant receivables are classified as financial assets at amortized cost, because they meet the solely payments of principal and interest criterion in IFRS 9 and the objective is to hold the receivables and collect the contractual cash flows. Their amortized costs equal their nominal value.

Impairment is recognised for expected credit losses. The expected credit losses are determined by an analysis of each individual tenant.

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash at hand, cash at bank and short-term deposits with an original term of less than three months. These are recognised at nominal value and classified as financial assets at amortized costs under IFRS 9. The cash funds in the consolidated statement of cash flows are defined according to the above definition.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

While cash and cash equivalents are also subject to the impairment requirements of IFRS 9, the calculated expected credit loss was immaterial and therefore no valuation allowance has been recognised.

Other tangible assets

Other tangible assets include property, plant and equipment and are recognised at acquisition cost less accumulated depreciation and any accumulated impairment losses. Expenses for repairs and maintenance are charged directly to the consolidated statement of profit or loss. Depreciation is calculated according to the straight-line method based on the economic useful life.

Non-derivative financial liabilities

Non-derivative financial liabilities include outstanding mortgage-secured bank loans, temporary bank overdrafts, accrued mortgage interests, trade payables and other payables which are financial instruments and classified as subsequently measured at amortised cost under IFRS 9. A long-term financial liability is one on which the agreed residual maturity is longer than twelve months. All other agreements are classified as short-term, including amortisation payments that are due within twelve months of the reporting date.

The initial recognition is at fair value less directly attributable transaction costs for the bank loans. No borrowing costs were capitalised in the reporting period. Subsequently, financial liabilities are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, with the difference between the amount to be repaid and the carrying amount being amortised over the term and recognised in the profit and loss.

The real estate properties are collateralised as security for the amount of the remaining balance of the mortgages.

Income tax expenses

Income tax expenses comprises both the current and deferred tax. They are recognised in profit or loss, except to the extent that they relate to items recognised directly in equity or in other comprehensive income, in which case the corresponding expense is recognised directly in equity or other comprehensive income. Annual capital taxes and property taxes are not income taxes and are recognised in operating expenses and direct expenses related to properties respectively.

Current income taxes include the expected taxes payable on the relevant taxable result, calculated using the relevant tax rates, capital gains taxes on property sales effected and any adjustments to tax liabilities or assets from previous years.

Deferred taxes are recognised using the balance sheet liability method for temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and their respective tax bases in the tax balance sheet. Measurement of deferred taxes takes account of the point in time when the asset or liability is expected to be realised or settled and the manner in which carrying amounts are expected to be recovered or settled. The tax rates used are those that are enacted or substantially enacted at the reporting date.

Deferred capital gains on investment properties, depending on the canton, are subject to corporate income tax or real estate capital gains tax at the cantonal level. Recaptured depreciation is always subject to corporate income tax. The real estate capital gains taxes are calculated using the actual current tax rates applicable at balance sheet date (or the near future as confirmed by the respective canton) and the estimated holding period.

Furthermore, the capital gains are subject to ordinary income tax at the federal level.

In the calculation of deferred taxes on investment properties, a residual holding period is estimated for each property that reflects EPIC Group's strategy. The tax payable on these properties is calculated on the basis of a holding period of further 10 years after the balance sheet date. Should the actual holding period for a property deviate from the estimated holding period, the amount of tax applicable at the time the property is sold may vary considerably from the deferred tax estimated.

For the years ended 31 December 2021 and 2020

Deferred tax assets arising from deductible temporary differences and tax losses are only recognised to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which they can be used. Deferred tax assets are reviewed at each reporting date and are reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that the related tax benefit will be realized.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset if there is a legally enforceable right to offset current tax liabilities and assets, and they relate to income taxes levied by the same tax authority on the same taxable entity, or on different tax entities, but they intend to settle current tax liabilities and assets on a net basis or their tax assets and liabilities will be realized simultaneously.

Equity

Share capital consists of ordinary shares and is reported as equity since there is no repayment obligation and no dividend guarantee. External costs directly attributable to the issuance of new shares are shown as a deduction, net of tax, in equity from the proceeds. The holders of ordinary shares are entitled to receive dividends as declared from time to time and are entitled to one vote per share at shareholder meetings of the Company.

Share premium is recognised when new shares are being issued and represent the difference between the nominal value and issuing value of shares.

Retained earnings include amounts which were formed from the undistributed net profit in the financial year or in previous financial years and other comprehensive income.

Dividends are recognised as a liability as soon as they are approved by the General Meeting and become then due.

Pension

The defined benefit liability is calculated by an independent actuary using the projected unit credit method. The discount rate used for the calculation is based on interest rates of high-quality corporate bonds that are denominated in the currency in which the benefits will be paid, and that have terms to maturity approximating to the terms of the related pension obligation. Re-measurement gains or losses are recognized in other comprehensive income. Pension costs relating to services rendered in the reporting period are recognized in profit or loss as current service costs. The net interest expense on the net defined benefit liability for the period is determined by applying the discount rate used to measure the defined benefit obligation at the beginning of the period to the then net defined benefit liability, taking into account any changes in the net defined benefit liability during the period as a result of contributions and benefit payments. The fair value of plan assets is deducted from the defined benefit obligation.

30 Definition of Non-GAAP measures

EBIT (Earnings before interest and tax) as a subtotal includes the result generated from the continuing principal revenue producing activities of the EPIC Group as well as other income and expenses related to operating activities before addition/deduction of financial income and financial expenses and income taxes.

EBITDA (Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation) as a subtotal includes EBIT before deduction of depreciation and impairment of tangible assets.

Loan to value ratio represents the ratio of the mortgage-secured bank debts and the shareholders' loans net of cash and cash equivalents to the market value of the real estate properties.

Adjusted loan to value ratio represents the ratio of the mortgage-secured bank debts and the shareholders' loans net of cash and cash equivalents to the market value of the real estate properties excluding the value of the right-of-uses.

Annexes

EPIC Suisse AG - Property details

As at year ended 31 December 2021

Legal entity	Property name	Address	diZ	City	Canton	Ownership	Construction Year	Renovation Year	Extension Year	Land Area	Retail	Office	Logisitics / industrial	Other	Total Rentable Area	Parking Unit
										(m ²)	(m ²)	(m²)	(m²)	(m²)	(m²)	(#)
Dotoil																
EPIC 1	Le Forum	Place du Marché 6	1820	Montreux	Vaud	P bv F – 50%	2000	-		5'897	9'743	•		1'585	11.328	193
EPiC 3	Wiggis-Park	Molliserstrasse 41		Netstal	Glarus			2002	2008 / 2014	37'368	18'706	5'123		6'170	29,333	628
EPIC 3	Florapark	Florastrasse 1	8800	Thalwil	Zurich	۵		'	2006	4'913	7'562		•	20	7'612	183
EPIC 5	Tägipark		ļ	Wettingen	Aargau			1	2012	25'405	22'992		-	-	22,882	531
EPIC 7	Markt am Bohl	Bohl 9	0006	St. Gallen	St. Gallen	Sole owner	1989		-	1,086	2'190	240	-	1'016	3'446	
EPiC 10	Uster West	Winterthurerstrasse 18	8610	Uster	Zurich		1914	,	2004	11'545	4'320	2'907	-	1.110	8'337	163
EPiC 10	"Zänti" Volketswil	Im Zentrum 18	8604	Volketswil	Zurich		1973	2020	1	20'803	11'416	1,065		2'133	14'614	551
EPiC 16	En Noyer-Girod	En Noyer-Girod 2-12	1063	Etoy	Vaud	Sole owner	2002	1		20'506	6'746	•	-	-	6'746	219
										127'523	83'675	9,335	•	12,064	105'074	2,468
Offices																
EPiC 7	Lake Geneva Center B	Route de la Longeraie 7	1110	Morges	Vaud	Sole owner	2006	1	'	51157	-	5'364	-	1'334	869,9	152
EPiC 9	Provencenter	Avenue de Provence 82	1007	Lausanne	Vaud	Sole owner	1992	2015	-	1'980	-	6'404		478	6'882	84
EPIC 9	Office Building Lutry	Rue de Remparts 2	1095	Lutry	Vaud	Owner of building Parking – P by F	2002	'	•	468	•	1,348		87	1'435	18
EPIC 9	com.West	Hardturmstr. 123/125/127/129 Förrlibuckstr. 70/72	8005	Zürich	Zürich	<u> </u>	2002		-	9:638	404	21'402		2'764	24'570	154
EPIC 11	Biopôle Metio & Lysine	Route de la Corniche 2-4	1066	Epalinges	Vaud	Land lease – P bv F 96.5 %	2008		-	4'462	646	4'847		816	6,309	84
EPiC 12	Lake Geneva Center A	Route de la Longeraie 9	1110	Morges	Vaud	Sole owner	2008	-		6'508	-	5'414		1'130	6'544	144
EPIC 16	Biopôle Proline	Route de la Corniche 10	1010	Lausanne	Vaud	Land lease	2012	1	'	1,776	•	3'127	•	482	3,609	17
EPIC 16	Wennes III	Chemin des Roches 1a et 1b	1010	Lausanne	Vaud	0)	2013	1	1	4'891	•	5,165	1	380	5'545	76
EPIC 16	Rue du Tunnel	Rue du Tunnel 6, 8, 10 & 12	1227	Carouge	Geneva	P by F – 13.3%	2017	•	•	3'799	•	1'216	•	163	1'379	14
EPiC 19	Campus Leman – A&B	Rue du Docteur Yersin 10		Morges	Vaud	Sole owner	1950	2020	'	0,09	928	8,792	•	1'875	11,595	125
EPIC 20	Biopôle Serine	Route de la Corniche 6, 8		Epalinges	Vaud		2020	1	1	2,075	•	7.850	•	998	8'716	
EPiC 22	Lancy Office Center	Avenue des Morgines 8/10	1213	Petit-Lancy	Geneva	Sole owner	2002	•	•	77775	1'225	8'221	•	3'598	13'044	191
										55,429	3,203	79'150	•	13'973	96'326	1,059
l ogistics / industrial	etrial															
EPIC 7	En Molliau	Route du Molliau 30	1131	Tolochenaz	Vaud	Sole owner	1972	1		73'618	1	•	40,029	•	40,029	320
EPiC 9	Vuarpillière	Chemin de la Vuarpillière 27/29		Nyon	Vaud			2019	2015	6,007	1	276	7:557	-	7'833	65
EPiC 10	Fegistrasse	Fegistrasse 9	8957	Spreitenbach	Aargau			1	-	11'132	482	2'135	15'835	138	18'590	158
EPIC 21	Lagerhausstrasse	Lagerhausstrasse 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 17, 19	4914	Roggwil	Bern	Sole owner	1920	2013		79'208			55'037		55'037	
										169'965	482	2'411	118'508	138	121'539	543
SUBTOTAL										352'917	87'360	968,06	118'508	26'175	322'939	4,070
Unaer aevelopn	Under development / construction	Rue du Docteur Versin 10	1110	Morges) pie/	redwo elos				27.449	g/2	6/0	e/u	6/2	6/4	6/4
EPIC 21	Steigmatte	Steigmatte 2, 8	<u>.</u>	Roggwil	Bern					29,286	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
EPiC 23	En Châtelard	Chemin du Châtelard	1033	Cheseaux-sur-	Vaud	Sole owner				31'879	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
										63'614						
TOTAL PORTFOLIO	LO LO															

<u>Legend:</u> EPIC 10 have land lease rights of 605 m² and 3'381 m² respectively which are not included in the table P by F - Property by floor

EPIC Suisse AG – Property details

For the year ended 31 December 2021

Additional information about investment properties under development / construction

EPiC 19 – Campus Leman Buildings C & D	Rue du Docteur Yersin 10, 1110 Morges	
Description	Status of the project	Completion
Complete renovation and construction	n in 3 phases, phase 1 (buildings A&B) was completed by the en	d of 2020
Phase 2: New construction of a new Building C	Building permit has been submitted. Tenant of Building B has an option to rent this building and has already verbally confirmed that it will exercise its option to take building C. However, it was agreed with the same tenant that it has a Return Option to return 4 out of 6 floors by 31 March 2023. Contract with the tenant of building B to reflect and confirm the above was signed following the year end.	
Phase 3: New construction of a new Building D	Tenant of Building B has an option to rent this building. Option has to be exercised by December 2023. Once the tenant's plans are known, either the building will be planned together with the tenant, or the development will be carried out alone and the building offered for rent in the open market.	Estimated 2027

EPiC 23 - En Châtelard	Chemin du Châtelard, 1033 Cheseaux-sur-Lausanne	
Description	Status of the project	Completion
Construction of two activity buildings	Building permit approved in November 2020. The excavation and depollution began in August 2021 and expected to terminate by spring 2022. Heavy construction forecasted to start in September 2022.	

EPiC 21 - Steigmatte	Steigmatte 2 - 8, 4914 Roggwil	
Description	Status of the project	Completion
Construction of a new logistics building	Land reserve acquired in March 2021. Project is currently in its feasibility study phase, which will take 6 to 18 months.	Estimated End 2024- 2026

EPIC Suisse AG – Property details

For the year ended 31 December 2021

Expiry of lease contracts based on 2021 target rent

Year	No option exercised
2022	2.9%
2023	7.9%
2024	8.6%
2025	8.7%
2026	5.1%
2027	1.4%
2028	10.4%
2029	5.6%
2030	10.1%
2031	12.6%
2032+	26.7%
TOTAL	100.0%

EPIC Suisse AG - Property details

For the year ended 31 December 2021

Key information by category

Category	Market value	Rental income	Net rental operating income	Target rent 2021	Implied yield based on target rent	Vacancy as a % of target rent	Vacancy As at 31 Dec 2021
	000, HHO	CHE ,000	000, HHO	CHE,000	%	%	m²
Retail	581,090	24'681	22'458	25'838	4.4%	4.1%	5,161
Offices	649'722	25'363	23'042	30,008	4.6%	11.6%	12,271
Logistics / industrial	203'170	8,275		9,026	%4'8	4.3%	3,478
TOTAL	1	58'619	53'158	64'873	4.5%	%9.7	20'910

Category	Market value	Rental income	Other income	Total income	Net operating income (NOI)	Yield based on achieved rent
	OOO, 3HO	CHE ,000	000, HD	CHF '000	OHE ,000	%
Retail	581,090	24'681	1,074	25'755	23'532	4.2%
Offices	649,722	25'363	593	25'956	23,635	3.9%
Logistics / industrial	203'170	8'575	28	8'633	7.716	4.2%
TOTAL	1,433,982	58,619	1,725	60,344	54,883	4 1%